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This work is a collaborative effort.  

 

It started with a history written by Walter Burkett in 1974 that was added to 

by Alicia Sargentini in 1993. Bob Whiddon continued it in 1997 when he 

wrote òGolden Knights,ó a 50th anniversary of Columbia.  

 

Now, with the closing of Cascade College, it was felt the final chapter 

should be told before all the resources are packed away to collect dust.  

 

We are especially indebted to Glenn & Phyllis Cash, Edna Ruth Fields, Opal 

Pruitt and Bob Rowland for allowing us to walk down Memory Lane with 

them.  

  

We have tried to include as many of the facts and stories as possible. But it 

would be impossible to compile the memories of the thousands of people 

who have been connected to Columbia through all the years. In reality, 

everyone associated with the school has memories formed from their years 

there, and Columbia has formed our character through those experiences 

as well. In that sense, the legacy of Columbia lives on through us as we 

continue to influence others by the lessons learned there.  

 

We encourage you to add your own stories on the Columbia Christian 

College Facebook group that has been set up for alumni and friends to stay 

in touch.  

 

Completed May, 2009  

Copyright 2009 by Cascade College, Portland, Oregon campus of Oklahoma Christian University.  

Cascade College retains sole copyright to contributions to this document.   

No part of this document may be copied without the permission of Oklahoma Christian University.  
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A Parable  
by Alicia Sargentini  

 

 Once upon a time, there was a little girl with dark curly hair, who lived in a sleepy 

village high in the Hills of Happiness. She was always content to stay in the village, until 

one day, when she reached the age when young girls must explore the horizons of their 

world. Bidding farewell to her loved ones in the peaceful village, she set off with her 

white pony, Myrtle, for a far -off Kingdom, where children of the good King went to learn. 

On her journey, she met another young girl bound for the same Kingdom of Wisdom and 

Brotherly Love. They decided to travel together to the Kingdom. They had heard many 

marvelous stories about the riches of the Kingdom and the wonders that lay within its 

gates, and they dared to hope that they too could someday join in the grand 

celebrations that were held by the King and his royal children.  

 When they finally reached the borders of the Kingdom, they noticed other 

children approaching the gates. These children had come from other far -off countries, 

such as the Land of Big Sky, the Land of Snowy Ground, and the Land of No Trees. 

Although the children did not know each other, coming, as they did, from different 

countries, they were bound for the same Kingdom, to learn the wisdom of the King. So 

they all united and entered the gates together, where they found the Kingõs children, 

and his ancient sages, joyfully waiting to greet them. Once inside the Kingdom, the 

festivities never ended; there was always a celebration going on somewhere, for some 

reason (in -between the learning times, of course).  

 The little girl was overwhelmed by the love that the other children were willing to 

share with her. At first, she was afraid that she would wake up and find that it had all 

been a dream, and that the royal children and ancient sages were just a magical part 
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of her imagination. But every morning, she would awaken to discover that she was still 

living in the royal palace of Hartzog, and still dining on the exquisite dishes prepared by 

the Kingõs chef, a giant named Ronald. 

 All the children in the Kingdom had such fun playing in the royal fountains, 

watching melodramas at the stately playhouse of Laurelhurst, and singing praises to the 

King in the royal chorus; they often forgot that they were there to study the ancient 

traditions, because they were busy learning the lessons of life. But the occasions that 

were enjoyed most by the little girl were the evenings when all the children came 

together to sit at the Kingõs feet, sing the ancient songs, and read the ancient letters. 

 One day, a shadow fell over the land. Clouds of doubt and fear spread 

throughout the Kingdom. Soldiers from the Land of Accreditation had come to shut the 

gates of the Kingdom. The little girl went immediately to the King and asked for His 

guidance and counsel. With a gentle voice, He replied, òMy dear child, do not be 

afraid. Do not be discouraged. For I know the plans I have for you ð plans to prosper you 

and not to harm you ð plans to give you hope, and a future. You will seek me and find 

me when you seek me with all of your heart.ó The King was trying to show her that the 

Kingdom of Wisdom and Brotherly Love was not the limit of His realm. But the little girl did 

not understand this at first. She thought that if the soldiers from the Land of Accreditation 

closed the gates of the Kingdom, the King would somehow be diminished in power and 

the children would be scattered. It was not until many battles had been fought, and lost, 

that the girl realized what the King had been trying to tell her. She now understood that 

even if the Kingdom perished, the King would still reign eternal, and the children would 

take the wisdom they had learned from the lessons of life and share it with those outside 

the Kingdom. The soldiers might close the gates, but their swords and spears could not 
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take away the brotherly love that existed between the children. It would remain forever 

in their hearts.  

 The day the soldiers closed the gates was a day of triumph, not defeat. Rather 

than fleeing in panic and despair, the children marched forth proudly, arm in arm, with 

the King leading the way. A loud cheer arose from the children when they recognized 

the flag of a far -off allied Kingdom, from the Land of Dusty Wind, coming toward them. 

The two groups met and embraced one another, and the King laughed heartily. òMy 

dear children,ó He said, òYou have been faithful and endured, even when scorned by 

foreigners and scarred by battles. For your faithfulness, you will receive this reward: The 

gates of the Kingdom will remain closed for a short time, while we repair the walls and 

make ready to enter again. But then a new Kingdom will arise out of the old, where 

children can once again come to study the ancient traditions and learn the lessons of 

wisdom and brotherly love. But remember that this Kingdom is just a shadow of the 

Kingdom that awaits you beyond the sea. When I lead you into that Kingdom, there will 

be no parting ever again.ó 

 The little girl treasured these things in her heart. The greatest lesson she had 

learned was that the Kingõs faithfulness had no borders. He would walk with her even 

when she left the Kingdom of Wisdom and Brotherly Love, and journeyed once more to 

the horizons of her world.  

 

by Alicia Sargentini  

As read at Columbiaõs final graduation ceremony 

May 1993  
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The Beginnings  

1944-1949 

 In 1944 a small congregation of the Church of Christ was meeting in Compton, 

California in a building that had formerly been a corner grocery store. Walter Burkett, 

one of the members who was competent in construction, was hired to tear out one end 

wall and enlarge the building forty feet.  

 This expansion generated such enthusiasm that the congregation hired Lyman D. 

Webb, a young student at nearby Pepperdine College, to be their preacher. Webb was 

on a two -year leave of absence from the Central Church of Christ in Portland, Oregon, 

in order to complete his undergraduate degree. His dream was to return to Portland 

qualified to start a Christian school in the Central church building as the facility had 

several large classrooms and a small auditorium. This dream was in response to concerns 

his wife had for their children. Bernice Webb was a teacher at Franklin High School in 

Portland. When she saw so many worldly things going on there, she told her husband she 

didnõt want their children going to public school. òLetõs start a Christian school,ó she said 

to him.  

 Webb embraced the dream and talked often of the Christian school he hoped to 

start that would be the only such school in the Pacific Northwest. Burkett gave the idea 

little attention as he had experienced first -hand the sacrifices usually required of those 

who worked for a private school. As a child, Burkettõs father had taken a job as head 

custodian for a small Christian school in Cordell, Oklahoma, in order to enroll his children 

in the school. Allowance for tuition was about all the pay he was given and that ceased 

long before the school closed. When the school moved to Kansas, then Searcy, Arkansas 

(to become what is today Harding University), his back salary was never paid. Burkett 
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had strong memories of living on the generosity of others who brought the family food 

from their gardens. These childhood experiences left Burkett with little enthusiasm for 

Webbõs dream. 

 But Webb had a different vision. With his degree in hand, he returned to Portland 

and immediately began writing Burkett to invite him and his wife to visit the Northwest. 

Burkett finally relented and spent a month in Portland during which time he painted the 

Central church building, reshingled the roof and repaired the steeple and weathervane. 

Burkett later realized their plan was to keep him occupied until the Fall run of salmon in 

the Columbia River. They reasoned that once he had hooked a Chinook, he would be 

hooked on Oregon. Their plan 

worked as Burkett and his wife made 

the decision on their way home to 

return to Portland as soon as 

possible. He sold their home, closed 

his business and moved to Portland.  

 Believing that Christian 

education was not merely putting 

facts into the minds of young people, but it was also the process of training them to 

apply Christian attitudes in all areas of life, a group of Christians from the Portland 

metropolitan area met at the Heathman Hotel to select trustees and formulate by -laws 

and guidelines for a Christian school. The first Board of Trustees were Earl D. Smith 

(president), Walter S. Burkett (vice president), Lyman D. Webb, R. Heston Havens, Glenn 

D. Handy, Kenneth R. McEwen, and Raymond Winters, all from Portland. Also on the 

Board were Crawford O. Gilliam from Oregon City and Henry Butcher from Newberg. 

The Columbia River Gorge  
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Articles of Incorporation were drawn up and filed July 25, 1947.  

 A lengthy discussion ensued over what to name the school. Under consideration 

were Portland Christian, Northwest Christian, Willamette Christian, and Chinook Christian. 

Finally, by unanimous consent, the school was named Columbia Bible School, in honor of 

the mighty Northwest river.  

 A fund was started at the Citizens National Bank and a letter mailed inviting 

interested parties to a dinner at the Chamber of Commerce building in Portland on the 

evening of July 24. This was the beginning of the campaign to raise $10,000 by 

September 15 in order to open the school. Martin Christensen, president of the Western 

Insurance Service Company of Los Angeles, and member of the Church of Christ, was 

invited to be the guest speaker on the subject òWays and Means of Financing the 

Columbia Bible School.ó Cost for attending the banquet was $1.50 per person. 

 The school opened 

its doors to its first students 

at 9 a.m. on Monday, 

September 15, 1947. 

Registration, health 

examinations and class 

assignments filled most of 

the morning for the 36 

students who enrolled in 

grades one through eight. 

At 11:30 the first formal opening exercise was held in the auditorium of the Central 

Church of Christ building at 7 th & Hassalo Street (currently the location of the Lloyd 

The Central church building on 7th and Hassalo was purchased in 1944 

from Zeller Funeral Directors.  Notice the òSchool Zoneó speed limit sign 

indicating Columbia Bible School was conducting classes in this building.  
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Building, west of Lloyd Center shopping mall). Noble Rogers, minister for the Newberg 

Church of Christ, delivered the address and everyone joined in the singing of hymns 

followed by prayers for the success of the school.  

 Columbia began with four teachers ð Edna Ruth Brewer (now Fields), Noble 

Rogers, Duane Canby, and L. D. Webb. Mrs. Brewer was the only salaried teacher since 

the others were employed as 

preachers in the area. Mrs. Brewer 

received $100 a month plus a 10õx12õ 

classroom for living quarters where 

she and her husband Don cooked, 

ate and slept. The kitchen was 

shared with the school and the 

church.  

 Mrs. Brewer had been recruited by L. D. Webb while she was still a student at 

Abilene Christian College in 1946. Webb told her of his dream for a Christian school in 

Portland and invited her to be part of it. She and her husband responded to the 

invitation and moved to Portland following her graduation in 1947.  

 Mrs. Brewer was also the schoolõs first librarian. One day a check arrived in the mail 

designated for the school òlibrary.ó She took the check to Webb and asked him what to 

do with it since the school had no library. He immediately replied, òWe do now!ó A 

storage closet was cleared out and Mrs. Brewerõs husband added six shelves. With the 

$70 donation she purchased books and put three on each shelf. A dedication ceremony 

was conducted after chapel and the library was opened for thirty minutes after school. 

The first day of its opening, all of the books were checked out.  

The student body grew to over 100 students at  

the Central Church location.  
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 To compensate the churches for the time their preachers were giving to teach in 

the school, Webb, who was the preacher for the Central congregation, agreed to hold 

free gospel meetings at Newberg where Rogers preached and for Oregon City where 

Canby preached, and for Mowery Street, a black congregation in Vancouver where 

Arthur Perkins preached. Perkins assisted wherever he was needed and with driving 

responsibilities as did the other teachers who transported the children to and from school 

each day.  

 Mrs. Brewer taught grades 1, 2 and 3. Webb taught grades 4, 5, and 6 while 

Canby taught the 7 th  and 8 th grades. Rogers alternated. The second year Mildred 

Harmon Salazar and Mary Sue Grant Smith were added to the faculty and the third year 

Leonard and Ramona Woods joined the faculty to teach music and chorus. Kathryn 

Danner taught home economics and Una Himes taught typing. Cordelia Burkett taught 

some Bible classes and Joe Lyons was also added to the staff.  

 Others helped wherever they saw a need, such as Mabel Bratton, an elderly 

woman living in Milwaukie who drove her five grandchildren and others to school each 

morning. Convinced that children should have something more than cold sack lunches, 

she regularly brought butter and milk from her Guernsey cow as well as homemade 

bread and jam. She made hot soup at noon and fed all the students with the help of 

Mrs. Rudeshouser who furnished vegetables and berries from her back yard. Mrs. Bratton 

even loaned the school $700 on one occasion to buy a bus.  

 

Building Years  

The school leased half of one block adjoining the church property to use as a play 

area. Next to the church building was an apartment building that the school board 
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dreamed of purchasing to use as additional classroom space and faculty housing. A 

better opportunity surfaced, however, when Multnomah County, the City of Portland 

and Portland General Electric Company donated eight acres of land at Glisan and 

Northeast 90 th Street. Other interested individuals bought adjoining lots and donated 

them to the school.  

The land had been a railroad right -of -way that ran through a gulch between 

Glisan and Burnside Streets. After 

the railroad ceased operation, 

the gulch was used as a landfill. 

Each year the land settled and 

thousands of yards of dirt were 

added to the fill. At one point 

the ground settled so much that 

a telephone booth on the edge 

of the fill fell over. When the 

schoolõs auditorium was erected, a piling had to be built under the southwest corner of 

the auditorium 8 ft wide by 20 ft deep to keep it from sinking.  

 The new school building was completed on this property in 1953 providing space 

for three classrooms and a cafeteria. Constructed with volunteer labor from local church 

members, it often proved frustrating to the more experienced workers as foundations 

were dug in the wrong locations and had to be re -dug, walls were constructed and torn 

apart because a door or window was in the wrong place or left out entirely, and 

plumbing and lighting was sometimes improperly installed. The original school structures 

were increased when Walter & Cordelia Burkett donated a simple two -room frame 

This sign announces the plans for Columbia to build on  

the former landfill at 90th and Glisan. The house in the  

back left will become the site of the Johnson  

Center 25 years later.  
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building that according to Claude Guild was an old granary -like surplus building that 

Burkett had found and moved onto the campus. The administrators shared a broom 

closet for their offices.  

J. M. Baker served as Columbiaõs first principal from 1949 to1950. He was 

succeeded by Blanton Brown who served one year. In the spring of 1953, with six fully 

paid teachers and two part -time teachers, the school graduated its first senior, Mary 

Elizabeth Powell, who later became Mrs. Allen Marshall. Unfortunately, in 1953 all the 

early school records were destroyed by a fire in the Burkett home where they were 

stored.  

The Central church felt the 

need for a new congregation 

closer to the school. They secured 

a baptistery, pulpit furniture and a 

myrtle wood communion set and 

on June 7, 1953, the first service of 

the Eastside Church of Christ was 

held in the school auditorium for which the church paid the school $200 a month rent. 

Eighty -five people, most of whom had been worshipping with Central, became charter 

members. They bought mahogany pews from Maurice Tisdel who manufactured them in 

his garage in Medford. Within six months the church appointed Burkett along with Earl 

Smith, Chester Kennedy and Bert Claspill as elders. A close relationship between the 

school and the Eastside church continued throughout the schoolõs history with many 

school functions being held in the church auditorium that was erected next to the 

school in 1960.  

The elementary student body on the new campus.  
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 In June 1954, the school employed Claude Guild as the first vice president to work 

in the area of public relations and fund raising. Later that year an addition was begun 

that provided six more classrooms 

and offices. Four grades were 

conducted in this hall with the rest 

of the grades, along with the high 

school, operating in the other 

classrooms and auditorium. 

Enrollment totaled 108 that Fall.  

 Holland Boring, Sr., became 

principal in 1954 and was also the school music director. Under his direction, the school 

chorus brought favorable attention to the school. A composer of many songs, Boring 

also composed the school song, òColumbia.ó 

 We love thee Columbia, thy image shining bright;  

 Thy banners be lifted high with colors red and white.  

 With praise now we dedicate our loyalty anew,  

 For the truths that are dear to thee are loved by us too.  

 

 Weõre thankful Columbia for principles divine; 

 Where we grow like the Master and let our light so shine;  

 For Board, faculty, and friends, who work at beck and call;  

 Sacrifices they make for us. Weõre grateful to all. 

 

 Guild was a successful fund raiser for the school in addition to sharing the Eastside 

pulpit with Webb. Together they would alternate preaching responsibilities with touring to 

hold gospel meetings and raise money for the school. On one occasion Guild made a 

trip to Agnes, Oregon, at the invitation of Walter Burkett. He held a 10 -day meeting for 

Columbia Bible School completed a new classroom  

wing in 1954.  The Eastside Church of Christ would be  

built on the north side of the auditorium in 1960.  
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them while sleeping in a tent. At the conclusion of the meeting he visited the logging 

camp where Burkett was running the ferry on the river for the logging trucks. He told the 

loggers that the school needed 12 venetian blinds for the classroom windows at a cost 

of $55 each. He collected 13 checks and told them he was going to have to go home 

and make another window to put up another blind.  

 Others in the Portland area supported the school by providing housing for out of 

town students or helping them find part time work in order to pay tuition. Burkett recalled 

one such student, Dale Brown (who later went to Brazil as a missionary), who wanted to 

enroll at Columbia but couldnõt afford it. They made arrangements for Brown to live with 

the Burketts and deliver newspapers in the early morning. At times, when the weather 

was bad, Burkett would get up with him and drive him in his four -wheel jeep to pick up 

the papers, fold them and 

drive him up and down the 

slopes of Mt. Tabor to deliver 

them.  

 On September 3, 1956, 

the Board of Trustees met and 

made plans to enlarge the 

school to include the first two 

years of college. The Board at that time had added Sewell Magnani, Harold Hamstreet, 

Chester Haven, all from Portland and Bill Wells from Hood River,  H. O. Martin from 

Medford, Otis Marshall from Eugene, E. J. Berry from Salem, and Bill McCoy and Thurman 

Ward from Goldendale. Following what Guild described as an òoutstanding addressó by 

Archie Warren, minister from Longview, Washington, concerning the need for a Christian 

The front of the campus facing 90th Avenue.  
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college in the Northwest, the Board gave approval to expand to a junior college. The 

institutionõs charter was changed from Columbia Bible School to Columbia Christian 

College.  

 The goal of the school was 

to develop the whole student; to 

create  within each student a keen 

appreciation of their fellow -man; 

to teach the student to think 

rationally, logically and objectively; 

and to recognize the difference 

between fact and opinion. Those directing the school believed that to train a person in 

the arts and sciences without developing a true respect for the deity of God is to train 

the mind but not the heart.  

The first year of college work was offered in the fall of 1956 and saw an enrollment 

of 23 day students and 20 night students. The second year enrollment increased to 27 

students. Realizing the need for more administrative oversight with a college to run as 

well as an elementary and high school, the Board thought of Robert H. Rowland. 

Rowland was the principal of a high school in Tuckerman, Arkansas, and had just been 

told he would be receiving a $1200 raise for the 1957 -58 school year, bringing his annual 

salary up to $4800 ð a tidy sum in those days. In addition, his superintendent was 

planning to retire and Rowland was next in line for the job. When Jesse P. Sewell, 

president of Harding College, called to tell Rowland that L. D. Webb was trying to get in 

touch with Bob about becoming the principal at a school in Portland, Rowland was 

putting the finishing touches on a house he was building for his family. He had no 

Daily chapel in the school auditorium was  

required of all students.  
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intentions of leaving Arkansas for several years.  

 Asked why Sewell thought he should leave his secure position in Arkansas to move 

to Oregon, Sewell told Rowland, òGod needs you in Oregon.ó Bob couldnõt think of a 

rebuttal to that as he knew a little of the schoolõs history and their struggles. Webb 

offered Rowland the job of college dean but the salary was not sufficient for the 

Rowland family to live on. After further discussion, an appropriate salary was agreed 

upon and Rowland accepted the job as dean of the college and principal of the 

academy.  

Columbia could provide only $300 to help with his moving expenses so Rowland 

bought an old flat -bed truck and built a new bed and frame for it. He loaded his wife 

and two children into the cab of the truck and headed for Portland. When they arrived 

at the end of the summer of 1957, after several adventures on the road, they were 

broke. They moved into a house near the school campus and began work.  

Their first weekend in town, Rowland was invited to preach at the evening service 

for the Eastside Church of Christ which was meeting in the schoolõs auditorium. Before 

services began, L. D. Webb informed Rowland that he would be responding to the 

invitation. Following the invitation song and Webbõs request for prayer, he resigned as 

president of Columbia. Holland Boring also resigned as did several of the faculty.  

With Claude Guild in Canada holding meetings, Rowland was thrust into a 

desperate situation with both the college and academy to oversee. The trustees then 

hired Truman H. Ethridge as president in March 1958. Dr. Ethridge was previously the 

dean of Sul Ross State Teachers College in Alpine, Texas. Unfortunately, due to health, he 

was only able to serve as Columbiaõs president one school year. 
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Growth Years  

 The graduation exercises on May 29, 1958, marked an important milestone in the 

history of the school: four students received their Associate of Arts Degree. That same 

year the high school graduated 20 students. In 1959 the trustees selected Robert H. 

Rowland to be the schoolõs president while continuing as principal for the academy. In 

1962 Lehman Hall became the academy principal and Rowland focused his efforts on 

the college.  

 Hall had come to Columbia in 

1958 and developed the schoolõs 

athletic program that combined high 

school and college athletes. During 

the 1960 school year Columbia began 

competing inter -collegiately. They 

even had a six -man tackle football 

team. When the high school joined the 

High School Athletic Association of 

Oregon (the forerunner of the OSAA) in 1961, the college and high school developed 

their sports teams independently of one another. That first year, two of Columbia High 

Schoolõs athletes, Randy Knox and Larry Eoff, won events in the State Track Meet. In 1962 

the separation of the schools athletically was finalized when the college became the 

Clippers and the high school took the mascot of the Knights. However, it would be many 

more years before the two schools were separated financially or administratively.  

 Walter Burkett recalled, òOperating a Christian school tries the faith of men. I have 

heard men say, ôFaith will not build buildings nor a school; it takes cold, hard cash.õ I 

Dick Hardman (left), Dir. of Public Relations, discusses with 

faculty member J.V. Cardoza the plans for campus 

expansion in 1961.  The drawings on the wall indicate the 

dream included four dorm buildings in a quadrant.  
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agree that it takes dollars, and lots of them; but I think that faith and trust come first. If we 

have this, God will provide the dollars that are essential.ó 

 That faith was called upon many times as the school faced seemingly 

insurmountable financial obstacles. Numerous stories have been told of times when the 

school was facing closure only to have the necessary funds providentially provided.  

Walter Burkett recalled one occasion when Rowland called all interested parties in 

Portland to assemble in the auditorium for a season of prayer. When they gathered, he 

explained the situation as critical and unless substantial help came by the middle of the 

next week, the school would be forced to close. After kneeling and praying together, 

asking God to take charge and direct 

them in such a way that would keep the 

school open, they departed. In the next 

mail there were enough checks to tide 

them over and continue to stay open.  

 òThe operation of the school has 

never been easy,ó Burkett wrote, òbut it has 

strengthened the faith of many people. We 

have learned that God does listen and He 

does hear our cries and supplications and 

gives us what is needed if we believe and have faith.ó Even the students learned lessons 

of living by faith as they witnessed these servants placing their trust in the Lord to provide 

to meet their daily needs.  

 This was obvious in a crisis in 1962 when they were notified by the bank that a loan 

of $23,500 was due in full but there was no money available to pay it. Glenn Cash, the 

Clothing and hair styles may have changed over 

the decades, but the student trek to and from 

chapel remained a constant.  
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schoolõs bursar, met with President Rowland to pray about the problem. About a half 

hour later there was a phone call from Norman and Fay Hudson who ran a mercantile 

store in Woodburn, Oregon. Norman said they owned some church bonds that had 

matured and would be interested in 

setting up an annuity fund and 

wondered if the school could use it. 

When asked how much he wanted 

to invest, Hudson replied, òI have 

$23,500. Could you use it all?ó That 

afternoon Cash and Rowland drove 

to Woodburn, picked up the bonds 

and paid off the bank loan.  

 As the school enrollment grew, 

the need for campus expansion grew 

also. It was arranged to build an 

addition of 30õ x 65õ to the present school structure. The call went out for funds to support 

the building project. Raymond Taylor had recently brought a sawmill on the back of a 

truck from Oklahoma and was running a mill in Lobster Valley, Oregon. He offered to 

donate the lumber for the addition but the school would have to find a way to transport 

it to the campus. Eventually the Mitchell Transfer Company agreed to haul the 65õ long 

beams but it required students, Board members and others to come in the middle of the 

night to unload them.  

 Rowland frequently traveled across the country to raise money and recruit 

students. At the annual Presidentõs Conference in Nashville he met A. M. Burton, 

Lectureships hosted by the college each Fall and Spring  

drew thousands of Christians from all over the Northwest  

to hear lessons from some of the best known ministers in  

the Churches of Christ.  The Eastside Church auditorium  

was filled to capacity for this evening keynote lecture.  
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president of the American Life and Casualty Insurance Company who was celebrating 

his 80th birthday and wanted to give gifts rather than receive them. He gave each 

college represented at the conference $2500 in shares in his insurance company. 

Rowland went to Coffmanõs home the next day to thank him. 

òI told Brother Burton that $2500 would buy one 

monthõs postage for Brother Don Morris at Abilene 

Christian College, but for us it would buy the nails 

and hardware for a building with twelve 

classrooms. After explaining what we were doing, 

he went to his home office, brought out three more 

certificates for $7500 and said, ôBuy some windows, 

plumbing and electrical supplies for that building 

too.õó Coffman continued to be a friend and 

supporter of the school, later serving on the Board.  

 Creative measures were used to raise funds 

for the new building too. Guild recalled an idea he 

had just before Christmas of 1959 when he spotted 

a broom in the corner of Rowlandõs office and said, 

òBob, letõs staple a straw to each letter and say, ôThis is the last straw.õ We did this. We 

sent a copy of the letter to Brother B. C. Goodpasture, editor of The Gospel Advocate.  

He ran it on the back page of the Advocate. That  letter brought us $8,000.ó 

 Rather than hire outside contractors, dedicated volunteers donated their labor. A 

spirit of competition arose and teams were created consisting of teachers, students and 

friends of the school.   One team was led by Earl Butcher and the other by Karl Love. 

The Arctic Circle drive -in on 82nd was  

a popular fast food spot and a loyal 

supporter of the school through ads like  

this in the yearbook.  David Geiger  

later became the Food Service  

Manager for Cascade College.  
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Teams could be found working at 

dawn putting on the roof and 

trying to outdo their competitors. 

Guild recalled Bert Claspill running 

the tar bucket and Earl Smith and 

Chet Kennedy contributing their 

carpentry skills. Kennedy was even 

able to get reject sheets of 5õ x 8õ 

plywood for a dollar a sheet from 

the plywood plant for which he 

worked. Ivan Weltzin from 

Goldendale, Washington, was responsible for the brick used on the building. He was an 

unemployed bricklayer who dearly loved the school. He came to Portland, stayed with 

the Danner family, and he and Guild laid the brick themselves. Weltzin was paid $2 an 

hour for his work. The minister for the Mallory Church of Christ, Brother Brackett, was paid 

$1 an hour to carry the mud for the brick layers.  

 Other fixtures were needed for bathrooms such as sinks, toilets and urinals. Guild 

was responsible for obtaining these. òBy the time we were qualified to receive 

government surplus properties, a lot of plumbing was available through an agency in 

Walla Walla, Washington,ó he remembered. òWith the proper papers I drove my 1951 

Studebaker to Walla Walla. They tied my seat cushions on the top of the car and loaded 

me with three commodes, three wash basins, and three urinals. We were blessed with 

Roscoe Lewis from Montana who could install all the fixtures with the expertise of a fine 

plumber.ó 

Students and friends volunteered their labor to build the  

school on the new site.  Brother Dunbar and Alan  

Marshall are facing the camera in the lower row. Notice  

the structure on the right.  It was the simple frame  

building Walter Burkett found and moved onto the  

campus until more space could be built.  The house in  

the center background was eventually moved to  

make room for the Johnson Center.  
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 When A. B. Collett retired from the public schools in Grants Pass, Oregon, he came 

to Columbia fully qualified to teach business and science. He also served as the schoolõs 

bursar. He remained at Columbia for ten years before retiring to Grants Pass and, 

following his death in 1987, the school was the recipient of a large portion of his estate.  

 Sacrifice was the leading characteristic of those who supported or worked for the 

school and Bob Rowland, as president, set the pace. He drove his own car from state to 

state nearly 15,000 

miles every summer, 

bought his own gas, 

tires, oil and insurance 

and had virtually no 

money for motels or 

food. He ate 

hamburgers and slept 

in his car with his legs 

sticking out the 

windows. He washed and shaved in the filling station restrooms and visited anyone who 

he thought might have a dollar to give to the school. There were times when he would 

think of someone in California that might give a few dollars and he would drive there 

only to find the person had gone on vacation. On such occasions he would sit in his car, 

shed a few tears, and pray that God would lead him to some good -hearted man that 

would be willing to join a good work and gain a tax benefit.  

 Sometimes Rowland would visit with a wealthy potential donor only to be turned 

away with no monetary gift. But occasionally he would find those rare individuals who 

The road buses were provided partly from funds raised by the womenõs 

auxiliary, Women For Columbia.  The early buses were nicknamed òThe 

Whaleó while the later ones were known as the òThe Spirit.ó 
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appeared to have no worldly treasure, but willingly gave what little they had to enable 

young people to receive a Christian education.  

 While Rowland was on the road raising money in 1960, William R. Slone became 

vice president for development, Nyal Royse became dean and Glenn Cash bursar of 

the college. Other administrative changes were made over the next few years. Ottis L. 

Hilburn was promoted in 1963 from director of public relations to acting dean and later 

to vice president. Mrs. Zora Melton, a veteran teacher and administrator from San 

Antonio, assumed duties as the first dean of women in 1963. That same year, one of the 

college instructors, Wilbur Banks, became the first dean of men. 1964 marked the 

appointment of the first chancellor, Dr. Otis Gatewood, missionary, preacher, and 

author. Mac Lynn also joined the administration as principal of the academy for three 

years until assuming 

responsibilities as dean of the 

college and in 1972 he became 

academic vice president. In 

1967 June Breninger and Glenn 

Cash took on the responsibilities 

of dean of women and dean of 

men, respectively. Cash 

became dean of students in 

1969 when Breninger left temporarily to work on her doctorate and in 1972 Cash 

became vice president for administrative affairs.  

 About the time Rowland assumed the presidency, it had become obvious that if 

the school were to continue to grow it would have to have resident students which 

Glenn Cash appears amazed at the new dining facility in the 

basement of Landreth Hall.  This space served as the cafeteria 

from 1961 until the Johnson Center opened in 1978.  
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would require a dormitory. Chester and Cleta Haven, whose home adjoined the 

campus, had sold their home to the school and it was used as a temporary menõs 

dormitory.  

Rowland received a phone call from Otis Marshall, one of the schoolõs Board 

members who was a banker. He said he had contacted a wheat rancher in Eastern 

Oregon whose wife had passed away leaving him some money to invest. It had been 

reported in the newspaper that this gentleman had made a sizeable donation to 

Doernbecher Childrenõs Hospital and Marshall wanted the rancher to visit the school. A 

time was arranged and Rowland was prepared to meet this potential donor who was to 

arrive on campus via the city bus. As the rancher stepped off the bus, Rowlandõs hopes 

sank as a man in simple coveralls approached him and introduced himself as A. K. York. 

The farmer explained that he had been raised by a mother who believed in the Bible 

and he wished to honor her life by making a contribution to a Christian school although 

he was not a Christian himself. At 

the end of their visit, York embarked 

on the city bus again after leaving 

a check face -down on Rowlandõs 

desk. Bob hurried back to his office 

to see how much the check was for 

and found it written in the amount 

of $20,200 - sufficient to settle all 

debts for that year. York soon made 

another donation of $30,000 to 

construct the first floor of the first 

(L to R)  Bob Rowland looks on as A.K. York presents  

Board member Otis Marshall with a check for the  

construction of Columbiaõs first dormitory.  Claude  

Guild shows his pleasure with a broad smile.  
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dormitory ð York Hall ð which opened in 1960 with 16 women residents. As an added 

bonus, York was later converted to Christ, married a Christian woman and became a 

regular supporter of the school.  

Others made personal sacrifices in order to keep the school open and growing. 

There was a time when Columbia couldnõt renew a bank note that had to be paid to 

open school. Harold and Mona Hamstreet came to a Board meeting, handed the 

chairman the keys to their home and said, òWe will give our home to secure the note 

and open school.ó 

Other quiet 

supporters gave 

sacrificially throughout 

the years. People like 

Lorena Springer, a single 

woman who lived 

frugally in order to give 

generously to Columbia. Sister Springer, as she was affectionately known, gave over 

$140,000 in her lifetime to Columbia. Her income was from cleaning other peopleõs 

houses. Nettie Medesker and her daughter Hettie Walsh were two other women who 

often did without in order to have something to give to Columbia. The donor records are 

filled with thousands who gave the òwidowõs miteó to keep the dream alive. 

 The power of prayer and dreams have played an integral part in the schoolõs 

success throughout its history. In the early 1960s, five couples met every Wednesday 

night after Bible study to plan and dream and look to the future. Sometimes meeting 

until after midnight, Glenn & Phyllis Cash, Bob & Joye Rowland, Dick & Judy Hardeman, 

York Hall, the first college dorm on campus, was built in 1960.  The   

third floor and adjoining Landreth Hall were added in 1961.  



26 

 

William & Oneta Slone, and Nyle & Loretta Royse would plan curriculum, buildings, rules 

and regulations and traditions.  

 In one of these dreaming sessions, they decided to finish the dormitory and an 

extension that would provide housing for a total of 72 students. Separating the two wings 

would be a dorm supervisorõs apartment and lobby. Farris Johnson, a banker who was 

later added to the schoolõs Board, said it couldnõt be done because there was no solid 

base of contributors to support it. Despite doubts among some, the Ben Franklin Savings 

& Loan was called. A young man was sent to the campus to look at the plans and see 

what this group of dreamers had in mind. He was escorted around the campus through 

the dust and weeds 

while these men 

imparted their vision of 

a college.  

Other than the 

elementary/high 

school academy 

building, and the lower 

floor of York Hall, a Little League ball park was the only thing on the landfill at the time. 

Following the tour, the men went to the Home Economics room in the academy to 

discuss the project over a bottle of pop. The young man said, òI know what your dreams 

are. My father -in-law is the Chairman of the Board at Portland Christian. Maybe itõs 

workable. Iõll get back to you.ó Based on his recommendation, and using stocks supplied 

by A. K. York as collateral, the bank loaned them enough money to complete the top 

floor of York Hall. It was apparent to those involved that the Lord had a hand in sending 

The Administration Building surrounded by a blanket of snow in the  

early 1960õs.  Note the railing around the roof edge that was  

blown off in the Columbus Day Storm of 1962.  
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that particular young man who could see beyond the absurdity of the plea and catch a 

glimpse of the vision these men had for Columbia Christian College.  

Rowland was instrumental in persuading the Landreth family from Wenatchee to 

donate the funds to construct the second dormitory, Landreth Hall, with a cafeteria in 

the basement. With other donations the lounge and supervisorõs apartment between 

the two dorms was completed and construction begun on an Administration Building. 

Farris Johnson, also from Wenatchee, was selected to be Chairman of the Board and 

often led the way in sacrificial giving until his death in 1976.  

As with most of the buildings on campus, the administration building served several 

purposes. It was a two -story structure with capacity for 15 classrooms, five offices, 

bookstore, student center, small post office and science lab. The top floor was left 

unfinished initially and then served as the menõs residence until more dorm space was 

constructed. As sometimes 

happens, Landreth Hall and the 

third story of York Hall were not 

finished by the deadline. A call 

went out over Labor Day 

weekend for help and people 

responded. With the additional 

volunteer labor, the two dorms 

were ready for their occupants 

before the Fall school term began three days later.  

 The college bookstore opened in 1961 with Darlene Lovelady as manager. A short 

time later Forest & Beth Moyer assumed management. Not only did the store supply the 

Ken Swarm relaxes in the boyõs dorm in 1968.  The men  

lived on the upper floor of the Administration Building  

until Hartzog Hall was constructed the following year.  
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student textbooks and study materials, but 

eventually expanded to offer religious books for 

individuals and churches throughout the country. In 

1982 the Moyers moved their operation  off campus 

to become Moyerõs Family Bookstore. 

 The school received some unusual publicity in 

the Oregonian  newspaper in 1965. Student Jim Tyler 

was mowing the grass around campus on a riding 

lawn mower when he was thrown from the mower 

and his foot was run over, cutting off his big toe. The 

newspaper picked up the story as a result of a 

misunderstanding when a policemanõs dog happened to find the missing toe and took it 

home to his master who thought it was the remnant of a brutal murder. Tyler credits not 

losing his entire foot to the prayers of his fellow students who skipped dinner that evening 

to hold a special prayer session for his recovery.  

 The power of prayer was the foundation of Columbia. Countless times the campus 

was called together for a special òseason of prayeró for a particular need. Sometimes it 

was for an emergency when a student learned of a tragedy in their family. Other times it 

was to ask for a financial blessing to keep the school open. And sometimes it was for a 

special health situation such as Wally and Opal Pruitt experienced. They had moved to 

Portland in order to provide their daughter Sue with special medical treatments. Opal 

began working in the school cafeteria while Wally handled the facility maintenance and 

drove the bus when needed. One day when Sue was scheduled for surgery on her hip, 

Mac Lynn called Opal to tell her that the entire school would be dismissed from classes 

After managing the school bookstore for 

20 years, Forest and Beth Moyer opened 

their own store on 82nd near I -84. 
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to gather at Eastside for a time of prayer on Sueõs behalf. 

 The infamous Columbus Day Storm of 1962 is well remembered by anyone who 

was in Portland that day. Cyclone Freda brought 100 mph winds that caused extensive 

property damage and killed 48 people. Bill and Polly Hobbs rushed to campus to rescue 

some of the college students because most of the administrative building roof was 

blown away and power was off everywhere which meant no heat, lights or phones, and 

rain accompanying the wind was pouring into the offices and classrooms.  

Rowland had gone to the campus and witnessed part of the roof being blown 

away. He and a student went inside to the upper floor with a ladder to open the trap 

door that gave access to the roof. Just as he began pushing on the trap door the roof 

came loose, pulling the lag bolts out which held the 1½ inch pipe parapet around the 

edge of the roof. Most of the pipe dragged across the roof south to north, dumping over 

the end of the building. òIt sounded like the end of the world without the trumpets,ó he 

said. As he turned to jump off 

the ladder, fearing he might 

land on the student who was 

holding the ladder, he saw the 

student running around the 

corner, already at the far end 

of the hallway!  

Rowland drove to Glenn 

Cashõs home to recruit help. 

When Cash opened his office 

door he found an inch of water 

The 1964 High School Chinook Court honored Queen  

Cathy Leichner (center) with her Princesses (L to R) Phyllis Banks, 

Beth Haven, Bonnie Gordan, and Betty Speck.  Escorts Gordon 

Klobas and Ron Lovelace can be seen on the left.  When the  

high school began publishing a yearbook separately from  

the college, the high school changed the name of their  

Homecoming Court to the Cavalier Court and the  

college continued the name of Chinook Court.  
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on the floor with everything in the office soaked. Fortunately, the financial records had 

heavy covers and were only wet around the edges and the electronic bookkeeping 

machines were covered. Since this was many years before the age of computers, there 

was no problem with that, but many photos were ruined.  

After working several hours to try to prevent any further damage in other offices, 

Rowland remembered the ice cream in the student center refrigerator. With the power 

off, it would melt. Word was sent to wake up the students to celebrate that no one was 

injured and that God had not allowed more damage. òWe talked and laughed and 

praised God for over an hour,ó Cash recalls, òbut lost most of our help once the ice 

cream was gone.ó 

Damage was extensive all over western Oregon and Washington with thousands 

of trees down, many falling on homes and other buildings. Hundreds of buildings lost all 

An aerial view of the 90th and Glisan site.  The original elementary building is in the lower left with York 

and Landreth Halls in the center and the Administration Building, library and gym on the right.  Notice 

the house between the dorms and gym.  It was relocated in 1978 to make room for the Johnson 

Center.  The open field on the bottom of the photo was reworked several times to serve as a track, 

baseball diamond and soccer field at various times in the schoolõs history. 


